








































































c/o Council President Andrew Friedson 
100 Maryland Avenue, 6th Floor  
Rockville, MD 20850 
 
 
 RE: Attainable Housing Strategies Initiative Recommendations 
 
Dear Council President Friedson and Members of the Montgomery County Council: 
 
We are the elected Board of Managers representing the residents of Chevy Chase Village, a community consisting of 720 homes zoned R-
60, including a local Historic District consisting of 326 properties.  Our community is located along two Growth Corridors identified in the 
County’s current General Plan, Thrive Montgomery 2050: we are bisected by Connecticut Avenue, with Wisconsin Avenue running along 
our western border.  Further, more than 90% of our community is located within one mile of the Friendship Heights Metro Station.  The 
Montgomery Planning Board’s Attainable Housing Strategies Initiative (AHSI) recommendations would affect every single property within 
our community. 
 
We have serious procedural and substantive concerns with the Planning Board’s AHSI recommendations. We understand that to date no 
legislation to implement these recommendations has been introduced before the Council, and we acknowledge that the details of any 
eventual legislation may vary significantly from what the Planning Board has proposed. That being said, we feel we must express certain 
concerns about the Planning Board’s recommendations as early as possible, so that our voices as elected officials might influence legislation 
at the drafting stage and avert the serious weaknesses we see in the Planning Board’s approach.   We reserve the right to amend these 
comments, based on how the AHSI recommendations are, or are not, implemented by the Council. 
 
I. Procedural Concerns 
 
1. Timeline & Opportunity for Input.  Although County Council President Andrew Friedson has confirmed that no AHSI-related 
legislation has been proposed to date, there is continuing public concern that the County Council seeks to act on the Planning Board’s 
recommendations in short order.  And while we applaud the Council President’s efforts to hear the community’s concerns on the issue 
through a series of listening sessions, those listening sessions are not a substitute for hearings that would allow residents and their elected 
officials to comment on whatever legislation is eventually proposed by the Council.  
 
To allay these concerns, we ask that you commit to and publish a timeline that describes the process by which AHSI-related legislation 
would be considered, and that such a timeline ensure a minimum of 60 days between the introduction of AHSI-related legislation and 
public hearings thereon, with ample opportunity for public comment once hearings commence.      
 



2. Outstanding Questions from Listening Sessions.  As evidenced by the comments and questions posed at the listening sessions, 
zoning is a highly complicated topic that requires detailed explanations of terms and concepts with which many residents are unfamiliar.  
Valuable as they have been, the six listening sessions, spread over four weeks and averaging two hours each, have not provided a sufficient 
opportunity for impacted residents to learn about and respond to the AHSI recommendations. Additionally, though each session began 
with an overview of the recommendations, numerous questions were posed by attendees that were not answered during the sessions.  
Both Council President Friedson and Planning Director Jason Sartori indicated that answers to these questions would be provided, but it 
remains unclear when the Council and/or Planning staff intends to provide these responses.   
 
Please identify how and when the outstanding questions raised by the public during the listening sessions will be answered.  We urge you 
to respond to these questions in writing, at least 30 days in advance of the introduction of possible legislation. 
 
3. Future Outreach. As Village elected officials, we are attempting to address our residents’ confusion through ongoing, fact-based 
communications regarding the Planning Board recommendations.  We hosted the Planning staff at our Village Board meeting in July, and we 
greatly appreciated their presentation and availability for Q&A.  We have also shared the Planning Board’s summaries, the schedules of the 
listening sessions, and links to the recorded videos of the sessions.   Nonetheless, many in our community remain unaware of the details of 
the proposed recommendations and uncertain of how their homes might be affected.  
 
Considering the lack of awareness and attendant uncertainty regarding the Planning Board recommendations and how the Council will act 
on those recommendations, we feel strongly that when legislation is introduced, the Council must undertake a campaign to ensure public 
awareness of what is proposed and the process by which the proposal would be enacted.  
 
In particular, we ask that notice of any proposed legislation be mailed to all households located within the impacted zones—R-40, R-60, R-
90, R-200—and to all communities abutting the Growth Corridors identified in Thrive Montgomery 2050. 
 
 
 
II. Substantive Concerns 
 
It is important that our residents have explanations for the following issues if they are to understand the rationale for, and the effects of, 
the proposed changes:  
 
1. There are serious disconnects between projected overall housing demand, the County’s need for affordable housing, and the 
Planning Board’s inexplicable focus instead on market rate housing.  In September 2019, the Metropolitan Washington Council of 
Governments (MWCOG) projected that our region needed to “increase the number of planned housing units by over 75,000 additional 
homes” by 2030.  They also stated that “[e]xisting comprehensive plans can accommodate this additional capacity”, emphasis added.  If this 



is the case, what need is being addressed by the Planning Board’s AHSI proposal?  What need justifies a rezoning of 82% of the county’s 
residential properties?  
 
At the same time, MWCOG identified a lack of affordable housing as the most pressing housing issue confronting the County. The Planning 
Board and staff, however, have confirmed that the AHSI recommendations will not create affordable housing, but rather only market rate 
housing.  Why has the Planning Board focused on market rate housing, rather than affordable housing? As many speakers at the listening 
sessions described, the market rate housing encouraged by AHSI will actually raise housing costs, displace existing affordable housing, and 
discourage new or naturally occurring affordable housing.   
 
We suggest the Council, the Planning Board, and Planning staff focus on the affordability issue rather than on a large-scale upzoning to 
create housing for which there is no clear need and that displaces affordable housing for which the need is most acute.    
 
2. One-size-fits-all approach violates the commitments made by the County and by the County Council in Thrive 2050 to preserve and 
respect the existing Zoning Ordinance, and such an approach ignores already high-density levels in some areas.  Under the county’s current 
Zoning Ordinance, zoning changes are adopted through Master Plans, Sector Plans, Map Amendments and Zoning Text Amendments.  The 
means used to address AHSI should not alter or seek to circumvent standard zoning change reviews, and should not ignore that certain 
neighborhoods already exist in combination with high-density communities.    
   
As described above, Chevy Chase Village is bisected by Connecticut Ave. north of Western Ave., and bordered to the west by Wisconsin 
Ave. and Friendship Heights.  Friendship Heights already has numerous high-rise apartment buildings with a density that creates serious 
traffic, cut-through, parking, and school capacity issues affecting the Village, with 1400 additional units currently approved and expected for 
delivery in the next 3 years within 4 blocks of the Friendship Heights Metro stop on either side of Western Ave.  Consequently, we are 
already confronting the addition within the 1-mile radius of two times more residential units than exist in Chevy Chase Village today.  
 
That is not all, however. We expect that several other parcels will be approved for high-rise and/or mixed-used development in the next few 
years, such as the Saks Fifth Avenue parking lot on Wisconsin Ave., and the GEICO parcel between Western and Willard Avenues, with an 
approved development plan for 500 units and 810,000 square feet of office space.   
 
We also anticipate a major redevelopment of the Chevy Chase Circle business district on Connecticut Ave., with the possibility of several 
low-rise apartment buildings along this corridor. In the area defined by the one-mile radius around the Friendship Heights Metro and the 
Growth Corridors of Wisconsin and Connecticut Avenues, it would appear we already have higher residential density in our area than most 
other parts of the County, excepting downtown Bethesda, Rockville, Silver Spring and Takoma Park.  A one-size-fits-all approach, as 
proposed by the Planning Board, makes no allowance for the density that exists in our immediate vicinity today, much less the density 
anticipated in the next 3-5 years.  
 



To recognize the density existing in some communities even before any AHSI-related legislation, we encourage the Council to respect the 
community-specific planning processes reiterated in Thrive 2050, and simultaneously to provide appropriate guardrails on the overall 
density levels beyond which additional by-right multi-family development will not be permitted.         
   
3. Adequate study of the effect of increased density on infrastructure.  The listening sessions highlighted the various infrastructure 
issues faced by different communities, including transportation and parking, utilities, storm drain infrastructure, environmental concerns, 
and schools’ capacity and boundaries.  And yet the Planning Board recommends a uniform zoning approach that ignores these different 
needs.   
 
Parking and crowded narrow streets are a concern in every older community in the County, and Chevy Chase Village is no exception.  
 
Especially pressing for our residents, Chevy Chase Village has storm drain infrastructure that only covers roughly 1/3 of the community.  It is 
wholly inadequate for current drainage needs, and we are constantly grappling with stormwater runoff issues exacerbated by today’s pace 
of development.   
 
When it comes to schools, parents in our geographically compact community have in recent years seen their children assigned to a 
changing mix of four different, geographically dispersed elementary schools due to school capacity issues, resulting in an increasingly 
fragmented community.  
 
These issues are fundamental to the day-to-day livability of any community, which no zoning proposal should ignore.  Established zoning 
processes were designed in part to address these types of community needs, while a countywide, one-size-fits-all approach most assuredly 
cannot.   
 
Consequently, we ask that the Council, in advance of passing any AHSI-related legislation, ensure that studies are done to assess the impact 
of such legislation on the infrastructure in affected communities, and ensure that the identified infrastructure needs will be addressed.   
 
4. Impact on Limited Land Use Authority by Municipalities.  As has been acknowledged by the Council President, most of the 
municipalities in the county, including Chevy Chase Village, do not have full zoning authority under state law, and any changes to the 
county’s Zoning Ordinance will apply within our communities.  We are granted limited land use authority in single-family zones pursuant to 
Maryland Code Land Use Art. §20-509 of the Regional District Act.  This authority may be voided by the rezoning of our communities, such 
that we would be unable to regulate any construction activity within our communities, including fences, signage, parking, etc. This will 
greatly handicap our local governing authority. We are seeking an amendment to §20-509 to clarify that our current, limited, authority to 
regulate residential buildings within our municipalities is not affected by and continues to apply regardless of the housing type or the 
number of families housed within each building. 
 



We urge the County Council to support a technical amendment to §20-509 during the State Legislature’s 2025 legislative session to ensure 
municipalities preserve their limited land use authority in anticipation of local zoning law amendments that may authorize a wider variety 
of housing types. 
 
5. Impact on Municipal Service Delivery.  Our small municipality provides local government services including refuse and recycling 
collection, bulk trash collection, public safety services through our 24-hour police department and communications center, street and right-
of-way maintenance including snow removal, repaving and leaf collection, and we provide local community events and parks.  We provide 
these services separately and independent of the County.  
  
If fully implemented, the AHSI recommendations could drastically increase our population, leaving the Village government—not the 
County—with the burden of either increasing staffing and resources to support the current service delivery for a larger population or 
reducing services to ensure basic services are adequately delivered to all municipal residents.   
 
It is not fair or reasonable for the County to implement wholesale changes to increase the population density in our community without 
considering the impact on municipal service delivery.  Please describe how the County will help municipalities address these needs.     
 
6. Preservation of Designated Historic Districts.  Within local Historic Districts, specific properties are designated as outstanding or 
contributing resources that are not eligible for full demolition, and the Planning Board recommendations would not affect those 
protections.  However, there are many homes within these historic districts that would be eligible for demolition and, as recommended 
under the AHSI could be converted into multi-family dwellings that would fundamentally change the character as well as the historic and 
environmental setting of the district itself.  The County-adopted Master Plan for Historic Preservation: Chevy Chase Village Historic District-
Expansion states that: 
 
“Designation of historic sites and districts serves to highlight the values that are important in maintaining the individual character of the 
County and its communities…the accompanying challenge is to weave protection of this heritage into the County’s planning program so as 
to maximize community support for preservation and minimize infringement on private property rights.” 
 
Montgomery County Code Chapter 24A limits the Historic Preservation Commission’s oversight to homes’ exterior features and the 
environmental setting (property) on which the house is located.  The Historic Preservation Commission’s oversight would not limit internal 
conversions and, in many instances, also does not limit the ability to add onto even outstanding and contributing designated properties, so 
long as the additions are respectful of the historic character of the neighborhood.   
 
In Chevy Chase Village, there are 128 properties within 500 feet of Connecticut Avenue, all of which are within the Village’s Historic District.  
Twenty-six of these properties would be eligible for medium-scale development as recommended in the AHSI, which could result in 19-unit 
structures.  Such development would drastically alter the overall environmental setting and character of the Village’s Historic District, in 
direct conflict with the goals of the Master Plan.  Conversion of these historically single-family homes to duplexes, triplexes, quadplexes and 



“small” apartment buildings would significantly undermine the historic environment of the district and its reason for being included in the 
Master Plan.   
 
All properties within local Historic Districts, whether contributing or not, should be exempt from any change in zoning for the sake of 
protecting the historic character of these important Master Plan districts and sites across the county. 
 
7. Compliance with Homeowners’ Association (“HOA”) and Other Property Covenants.  In considering homeowners’ associations’ 
property covenants that might restrict a property to a single-family dwelling, the AHSI recommendations indicate that the Planning Board 
“would like to explore options to relieve the restrictive covenants and wants to explore legal mechanisms to remove” them.  This sets the 
groundwork for upending the legally established contractual agreements between property owners that existed at the time they purchased 
their home.   This type of covenant, regulating setbacks and allowable types of buildings and uses, are referenced in the application for the 
Chevy Chase Historic District as one of the reasons the historic core has remained generally intact.  
 
The suggestion that the Planning Board would seek to insert itself into these contractual agreements is alarming and sets a dangerous 
precedent for the County.  Efforts to override HOAs and remove property covenants interfere with private property rights that are 
otherwise legal and enforceable and will lead to challenges by and between property owners and possibly with the County directly.   
 
We urge the Council not to pursue any zoning or other actions to invalidate property covenants or the role of homeowners’ associations.  
 
The procedural concerns we have described go to the heart of the Council’s commitment to gathering—and addressing—residents’ 
concerns on zoning and planning issues affecting their neighborhoods, a commitment made explicitly in the Thrive Montgomery 2050 
General Plan and reiterated frequently by the Council and Planning Board during the Thrive Montgomery 2050 review and adoption 
process.  
 
The substantive concerns we have raised are not minor, and they do not suggest a revision here and there to the Planning Board 
recommendations.  Rather, these are serious questions as to whether the Planning Board has addressed the right problem—affordability—
and whether the recommendations, if implemented, might not in fact raise housing costs and worsen the County’s shortage of affordable 
housing, at the same time disrupting communities and creating a lengthy list of infrastructure and livability issues.  
 
Given the magnitude of our concerns, we oppose the Planning Board recommendations and ask the Council and the Planning Board to 
revisit their overall approach.    
 
Sincerely, 
 
Chevy Chase Village Board of Managers 
 





















 
Several critical issues for the Council and Planning Board to consider include the following. 
1. Better define the need for new housing units. Approved units are not currently being built.  The reasons for this should be studied 
before new housing development is pushed. 
        The Planning Department's own pipeline records state that as of September 2024 there are 35,240 unbuilt approved units 
(https://montgomeryplanning.org/tools/research/development-pipeline/ 
2.  Address job issues. AHSI fails to consider the lack of jobs for young professionals, both starting positions and opportunities to 
advance.  https://montgomeryplanningboard.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/12_17Advancing-the-Pike-District-Briefing_Staff-
Report_121720.pdf  notes that White Flint has not attracted housing development because there are not enough jobs in the area. Lack of 
well-paying jobs is probably a more important factor in middle-income people leaving the county than housing issues, yet AHSI contains no 
recognition of this dynamic. 
3. Address affordable housing including recent trends. The Planning Board’s analysis shows a rise in lower income residents, and 
Council of Government’s finding that 75% of new residents will need housing assistance, is not addressed as AHSI’s focus is on "attainable" 
as opposed to "affordable" housing (https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/Income-Shifts-Research-Brief-
Final.pdf). 
 
4. Consider fiscal effects of increasing housing density creating  increased demands and increased infrastructure costs.  The AHSI does 
not address the financial implications, and this is a serious oversight. A revised plan should model these effects, be transparent in 
addressing the financial implications and ancillary costs of the AHSI,  and provide recommendations for impact fees paid by developers and 
how the increased infrastructure costs would affect the tax burden on residents. Specifically, the following concerns MUST be addressed: 
 
a. More school overcrowding. 
b. Dangerous traffic overloads on narrow suburban streets with hundreds of additional cars, service vans and delivery trucks 
c. Marked decrease in pedestrian safety 
d. Neighborhood parking congestion particularly as the requirement for off-street parking is reduced.  It is unrealistic to assume that 
new residents will forgo automobiles. 
e. More transportation gridlock on the down-county arteries.  
f. Extensive flooding and storm-water damage in the communities where the old infrastructure is already overwhelmed every time it 
rains and there is decreased open land as multi-unit properties replace single family homes. 
g. Widespread environmental damage:  significant loss of the tree canopy, permeable surfaces, yards, gardens, and green space 
 
5. Define metrics and time periods for review and adjustment.  Any revised plan that the Council proposes must have these metrics 
and reviews to ensure accountability, and that stated objectives are being met, or the plan should be further revised. The current AHSI does 
not include metrics. 
 
Instead of upzoning ~82% of the County’s single-family housing, the County should consider the following options: 
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Mark Draycott - Chevy Chase, 20815 

 

As a Chevy Chase resident, but more pertinently, as a Montgomery County resident, I view the rezoning proposed by the Attainable Housing 
Initiative as ill-advised as it applies to Chevy Chase, Maryland. To be clear, I am not suggesting that the rezoning would not benefit other 
areas of Montgomery County or would not achieve the ostensible and sensible goal of expanding residential housing stock county-wide, 
rather I am suggesting that properties abutting Connecticut Avenue, from Chevy Chase Circle north to Dunlop Street (two blocks above 
East-West Hwy, should not be included in the rezoning initiative – for the following three principal reasons. 
 
First, local infrastructure will not support higher population density in Chevy Chase. County infrastructure, which is already over-burdened, 
includes schools, parking, road-width, and drainage. There are not practical ways to expand capacity for any of these items.  For example, 
the high school is already over capacity and there is no practical location for another high school that would be reasonably accessible and 
convenient for Chevy Chase students and their families. Street parking is already over capacity.  Traffic already gets jammed in the narrow 
streets intersecting Connecticut Ave, as well as on Connecticut Avenue itself.  Street parking for residents is at capacity. The prevalence of 
nonpermeable surfaces also means flooding occurs in many yards (including mine) during heavy rain. Increasing the size and footprints of 
buildings and the non-permeable surfaces around the structures to accommodate higher density will make the situation worse. 
 
Second, the proposed rezoning would not increase the level of attainable housing in Montgomery County.  The nearby residential 
development at Chevy Chase Lake on Connecticut Ave is a case in point.  That recently developed project features expensive luxury 
apartments. There is no reason to expect that future development with multi-unit buildings located a mile or less south of Chevy Chase 
Lake would offer residences that would be any less expensive than those at Chevy Chase Lake.  In short, any new denser development in 
Chevy Chase would not be affordable – and thereby “attainable” to any one who can’t already afford – or attain -  housing in Chevy Chase.  
Denser luxury condominiums or town homes will not provide attainable housing to people in Montgomery County whose incomes are not 
sufficient to obtain homes within the current housing stock. 
 
Third, the development that would be allowed under the proposed rezoning would degrade the appearance of a historic section of 
Montgomery County. Chevy Chase is a special gateway from DC into Montgomery County.  At present, Connecticut Avenue is lined with 
mature trees, and hundred-year-old homes.  Travel over the mile and half stretch between Chevy Chase Circle and East-West Highway offers 
a pleasant scenic respite from the denser urban environment south of Chevy Chase Circle and north of East-West Hwy.  Exclusion of that 
stretch of Connecticut Avenue from the proposed rezoning would have a de minimis impact on the overall rezoning proposal. Moreover, 
new building under the rezoning in other areas of the county has the potential to revitalize and benefit other sections of the County where 
residents may welcome, for example, mixed use development that enables more convenient access to stores and services. There is no 
desire, or need, for that type of development in Chevy Chase. To the contrary, increased density and development will degrade this very 
small and historic section of the County. 
 





afford. There is nothing affordable about this housing plan. It is a developers dream. I am beginning to think the our elected officials are in 
the pockets of developers and the only way this issue will be resolved will be at the voting booth. The Attainable Housing Initiative is a 
sham. Here are the facts: 
1. The Planning Department’s own pipeline records state that as of September 2024 there are 35,240 unbuilt units. The Residential 
Capacity Analysis in 2020 found that the county had zoned capacity for 65,000 units. The recent finding that the county did not accurately 
report the number of housing units in issued permits strongly suggests that underlying data used by Planning led to inaccurate, low 
conclusions about the numbers of existing housing stock and future capacity. Income data presented to support the claimed need for 
attainable housing appears to be for individuals, not dual-income families. Without data on two-income households, the income analysis is 
flawed.  
2. The Planning Department”s analysis showed a rise in lower income residents, and COG’s finding that 75% of new residents will need 
housing assistance. This analysis does not make sense with AHSI’s focus on “attainable” as opposed to “affordable” housing. This illustrates 
a misguided need for city planners to follow a housing fad that is not warranted when looking at the economic facts.  
3. AHSI fails to consider the fact of the real need for jobs for young professionals, both in starting positions and opportunities to advance. 
Housing doesn’t produce jobs.  
4.White Flint, with large acreage and near Metro, has failed to attract housing development because there are not enough jobs in the area. 
5. We have been told that there has been a flight of over 21000 middle-income people leaving the area within the last year. The factor here 
is the lack of jobs and there is opportunity elsewhere. No one from the Planning Staff has mentioned that fact which is a key point here. 
6. COG has downgraded the population growth of the county several times but the Planning Staff turns a blind eye to that and the jobs 
crises and uses its’ own false higher projections to press their case for “AHSI”. This is beginning to sound like a personal project for key 
Planners as if to prove that they have expertise and acumen in a specific area rather than really thoughtfully solve a problem. This AHSI 
sounds like a self-serving plan to those with these government jobs. When the biggest employer in the county is the county, you have a 
serious problem. We need an infusion of jobs with diverse opportunity.  
7. Transportation is a huge problem. We do not have a robust, reliable, consistent affordable mass transit system. This plan is reliant on a 
much more developed transit system.  
8. Expectations that people will give up cars is not supported by research or age groups. The traffic monitoring report from Planning relies 
on data from 2022 when commuting was still reduced due to the pandemic. An update is needed. That report also showed a decline in 
bicycle travel. The pandemic has subsided due to widespread immunization. People are returning to the office and more and more cars are 
back on the road. 
9. AHSI is unfair to those current residents in single family homes. Why is the county rezoning 82%? What about the other 18%. The rational 
is biased. What about Potomac where there is plenty of land to build multiplexes and apartment buildings? Why does the growth corridor 
of River Road stop at the Beltway? Has that elimination of up-zoning in that specific area have some correlation as to where certain 
councilmembers reside? Is there a great conflict of interest here that should be examined? 
10. Why should older communities be the ones burdened with additional housing that the market is not providing. There is a bias at play 
here.  
11. The proposed waivers and incentives to developers with increase the tax burden on existing residents.  
12. Who will pay for the needed infrastructure to support the extra density? 







- AHSI fails to consider the lack of jobs for young professionals, both starting positions and opportunities to advance. 
https://montgomeryplanningboard.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/12_17Advancing-the-Pike-District-Briefing_Staff-Report_121720.pdf 
notes that White Flint has not attracted housing development because there are not enough jobs in the area. This is probably a more 
important factor in middle-income people  leaving the county than housing issues, yet AHSI contains no recognition of this dynamic. 
- COG has changed the population projections downward several times but Planning continues to use the original, higher projections. 
  
Transportation assumptions are unrealistic. 
- We do not have a robust, reliable, frequent and affordable mass transit system. 
- Expectations that people will give up cars are not supported in local research. COG’s population projections when considered in light of 
Planning's 2023 Travel Monitoring Report (https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-
content/uploads/2023/11/2023TravelMonitoringReport.pdf) suggest that  a predicted 20% population increase could more than offset the 
decline in car travel as a result of the pandemic.  
- This report also shows a decline in bicycle travel. 
- It also shows that in every instance it takes longer to travel by public transit than by automobile. 
- The report relies on data from 2022 at the latest, when commuting was still reduced due to Covid. An update is needed: the pandemic 
threat is diminished and there are increasing calls for people to return to the office. 
  
AHSI is unfair to current residents. 
- The Residential Capacity Analysis in 2020 (https://montgomeryplanning.org/planning/housing/residential-development-capacity-
analysis/#_ftn1) suggests that because various market factors are holding back market rate developers, our planners and the Planning 
Board have decided it is acceptable to burden older established communities and their residents with additional housing that the market is 
not providing. 
- The proposed developer incentives and waivers will increase the tax burden on existing residents to pay for the infrastructure necessary to 
increase capacity for new residents. 
- The burden on unincorporated communities, which often have smaller lots and narrower streets, will be exacerbated if municipalities and 
homeowners' associations are exempted from meeting any additional housing requirements or protected against specific zoning changes.  
- It is unclear what AHSI will do to existing master plans. Current residents invested in their neighborhoods because of expectations created 
by master plans. 
- It is unclear how, and even whether, the master planning process will be used in the future, and whether there is a meaningful role for 
public input. 
  
Officials and planners are sending contradictory messages regarding the need for AHSI. 
- We have been told by council members, planning commissioners and staff that the proposed changes need to be made now, on a large 
scale, countywide, to meet potential housing needs. 
- We have also been told change will be incremental. 



- These contradictions highlight the imperative to make any zoning changes through master plans. Without master and sector planning, 
implementation of the changes will be haphazard and unfair, as reflected, for example, in data showing that theBethesda/Chevy Chase area 
already has 28 ongoing projects slated to deliver 6,978 units (including 942 MPDUs) in the next several years, which exceeds the target of 
3,425 units. (https://www.townofchevychase.org/DocumentCenter/View/4547/TOCC-Testimony-AHSI-3-21-2024) 
  
The effort to "sell" AHSI has included questionable claims and assumptions and omits RE/SJ issues. 
- Planners claim that height, lot coverage, and setbacks will remain the same as for single-family houses. This has not been the case with 
other housing changes, notably ADUs. 
- Planning’s Missing Middle Housing Market Study (https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Missing-Middle-
Market-Study_03-04-2021_Staff-Report.pdf) pages 2-5 lists among obstacles to missing middle that “The existing R60 zoning/development 
standards do not physically accommodate Missing Middle housing, even a duplex. Lot coverage, height limits, and setbacks were the most 
common items mentioned in relation to challenges with development standards.”  
- AHSI assumes that developers will choose to build so-called attainable housing but the Missing Middle Market Study raises questions 
about how attainable multiplexes would be. (https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Missing-Middle-Market-
Study_03-04-2021_Staff-Report.pdf, see page 12.)  
- Despite the OLO report (https://www.scribd.com/document/558161463/OLO-RESJ-Review-of-Thrive-2-9-22-Revised) and the outside 
consultant’s findings on racial equity and social justice in Thrive Montgomery 2050, there is nothing in AHSI regarding displacement and 
gentrification, which are far more likely to affect lower income and Brown and Black communities.  
- Population and behavior projections become less reliable as they reach further into the future. AHSI also seems to include an implicit 
assumption that demand for single-family housing will diminish. A one-size-fits-all plan such as AHSI must include defined metrics and time 
periods for review and adjustment.  
- The developer of three $3,650,00 townhouses at 4500 Walsh Street in downtown Bethesda chose not to  take advantage of a change in 
zoning from R-60 to CRT 0.5 C 0.25 R 0.5 H 70. The CRT zoning would have allowed him to build a 70' tall apartment/condo building, and if 
he provided at least 17.6% MPDUs he could have had another floor or two including more market rate apartments.  
- Despite approved development applications already in Bethesda since adoption of the 2017 Bethesda Downtown Plan approaching the 
soft cap of 30.4 million square feet, amenities and infrastructure in the plan have not kept pace. With AHSI, Planning’s claim that 
development provides funding for needed infrastructure and amenities in the County is ludicrous, especially as the Planning Board 
proposes  more incentives including reductions and waivers in taxes and fees. 
  
The Council must look at related planning efforts. For example: 
- Planning is proposing to remove the density cap on development in Bethesda via a minor master plan amendment - despite the fact that, 
as noted above, none of the parks or amenities (for example, a recreation center) the plan calls for have been delivered. (Planning’s 
recommendation to remove the cap will be published on Thursday, October 17, 2024.) 
- A new master plan is in the works for Friendship Heights. 
- The cumulative effect of AHSI, removal of the density cap in the Bethesda Downtown Plan, and adding density to Friendship Heights will 
make Wisconsin Avenue/355 unnavigable and living conditions around it difficult for every resident, visitor, and employee in the area. 



  
AHSI would continue Planning's effort to reduce public input. 
- The first draft of Thrive included specific language to drastically reduce public input, the first clear effort to do so. AHSI’s proposal to allow 
more by-right development and administrative approvals as Thrive is implemented reduces public input. 
- AHSI does not adequately address when, where, or how neighbors can raise concerns about development that is problematic. For 
example: drainage issues that affect neighboring properties, onsite parking for multiple cars within side and rear setbacks that reduce tree 
canopy and create air and noise pollution for neighbors. 
  
There is a lack of clarity about the process going forward.  
- The Planning, Housing, and Parks Committee has not made public its schedule or process for moving forward with AHSI. 
- The Council needs to consider the accuracy of the underlying data and projections made by Planning, and determine what additional 
studies Council staff  or Planning or outside experts must do. Reassurances from Planning without data are meaningless 
(https://montgomeryplanning.org/planning/housing/attainable-housing-strategies-initiative/attainable-housing-strategies-what-were-
hearing/). 
The necessary studies must be integrated into any housing proposal. 
 
There is a perceived conflict of interest. 
-The list of political donors to the campaign chests of members of the Council include developers, who would be the primary beneficiaries 
from passage of the AHSI. 
-The County desperately needs affordable housing—few if any teachers, firefighters or service workers would be able to afford “market rate 
housing” which the AHSI is to produce. The AHSI seems to primarily benefit developers—for example, the “small apartment buildings” are 
to provide only 19 units. Is this so developers are saved from building 20 or more units, which would trigger less profitable (for the 
developer) affordable units to be required? That is a major “tell.” 
- Why is only 82% of the County targeted for further increased density (in areas that have mature, well established communities, some with 
limited public transportation, narrow streets and many without sidewalks), and others (for instance beyond the Beltway in the River Road 
Growth Corridor), where density is less and with more room for the proposed multiplexes are being left alone? Who is being protected? Is 
this where the Council’s political donors live, or the Council’s families or friends? Doesn’t pass the smell test. 
  
AHSI is the wrong program for our County. MoCo needs a realistic, transparent housing plan, supported by data and impact analysis. AHSI is 
not that.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
David C. Johnson, MD, FAAOS 

 
Chevy Chase, MD 20815 
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Rohit Khanna - Chevy Chase, 20815 

 

I oppose the Planning Board’s recommendation to re-zone more than 80% of single-family zoned areas of Montgomery County because it is 
ill-conceived.   
 
Having spent 30 years at the United Nations and the World Bank advising developing countries on their national strategies and sector plans, 
I’m embarrassed that my own county is considering a policy that has no empirical basis, and whose potential costs and impacts have not 
been adequately assessed. 
 
It is unfortunate that the Planning Department sees itself as a single-issue advocacy group for housing, and has somehow been captured by 
the vested interests of developers.  I agree with the County Executive that the Planning Department is misleading the public, its 
recommended changes are unnecessary, and the consequences could reduce the supply of affordable housing.  And it is a travesty that 
policy changes so fundamental to the lives and assets of so many county residents should be the subject of just six listening sessions spread 
over four weeks and averaging about two hours each. 
 
It is now incumbent on the Council to demonstrate the principles of good government, by conducting its due diligence and examining the 
trade-offs rigorously and transparently.  After all, the provision of housing is not the only responsibility of the county government.  It must 
find the right balance between housing growth, adequacy of public services and facilities, and the fiscal health of the county. And it must 
provide meaningful opportunities for public participation, so that solutions are scaled to the local context of each community. 
 
I have three areas of concern. 
 
First, the Planning Department’s recommendations should be data-driven, but seem to be at odds with the data. 
• Based on COG 9.2 estimates, the county needed to add another 10,000 homes (in addition to the 31,000 projected build out) 
between 2020 and 2030  
• This estimate for 2030 was subsequently reduced by COG 10.0 by 6,000 households -- i.e., the county needed 31,000 + 4,000 = 
35,000 new homes by 2030 
• According to SDAT data, the county had built 12,847 new units between 2020 and 2023 -- i.e., an average of 3,212 houses per year -- 
leaving a balance of 22,153 units required by 2030.  
• At the current rate of building (3,212 x 7 years = 22,484), the county would meet its target by 2030  
• The current pipeline of 30,000+ housing units in the county’s development “pipeline” (approved but not built) could meet the 
target, even allowing for 25% of pipeline units not materializing. 
 
According to the County’s Residential Development Capacity Analysis, zoned capacity in the county is sufficient to meet the forecasted 
number of households and its housing targets. That said, according to the County’s Housing Needs Assessment, the gap in housing units has 



worsened for households earning up to 65% of the Area Median Income (AMI) – and the cost burden has worsened near transit -- while 
there is an increased surplus at income bands of 80% of AMI and above.   
 
This suggests the need for an entirely different policy response, focused more on affordability and unblocking the existing pipeline of 
development. 
  
Second, the Planning Department did not adequately assess the possible economic and social equity impacts of upzoning. The initial 
experience of Minneapolis suggests that the adverse impacts of a poorly crafted policy can be very real: 
• Upzoning was a “free for all for developers” 
• Private homebuyers could not compete in bidding against outside financed developers 
• Valuations skyrocketed …went up 80% in poorer areas resulting in gentrification 
• Taxes increased 20%+ in poorer areas, fixed-income residents forced to sell, poorer areas impacted the most 
• Rental companies were aggressive bidders to build rental multiplexes  
• 20% of houses were sold to investment companies 
• Corporate owners were out-of-state absentee landlords, interested primarily in cash flow, not neighborhoods 
• A single-family home would be torn down and replaced with a multiplex; each unit smaller but would rent for the same amount as 
the small home  
• Only 57% of the Plan 2040 developments met minimum state environmental standards for green space 
• Infrastructure did not have infinite capacity- it was already strained – required significant, expensive upgrading 
 
There are several fundamental flaws in the economics of AHSI. 
 
Converting a percentage of single family detached houses on sale each year to multifamily dwellings means that the supply of single family 
detached homes in the county will decline. Unless demand for such homes declines proportionately, it would lead to higher prices for such 
homes. There is no reason to believe that demand would decline proportionately, so supplying “attainable” multi-family housing would 
increase prices in another segment of the housing market.   
 
This situation will be made worse by the fact that many individual homebuyers will not be able to compete with developers and investors, 
the only market player with sufficiently deep pockets to build multifamily dwellings.  
 
The only way in which this reduction in supply could be offset is to build more single family detached homes even further from transit and 
activity centers, undermining the environmental sustainability arguments of AHSI. 
 
Furthermore, since capital, labor and material are finite, they will flow to the more profitable market-rate “attainable” housing segment at 
the expense of below-market rate affordable housing, thereby worsening the supply of affordable housing — which is precisely where the 
greatest shortage lies. 



 
Third, taxpayers deserve a real fiscal impact analysis. Replacing 1% of single-family homes annually with quadplexes could increase an 
area’s population by about 20% in five years. The Planning Department claims, with no data, that the impacts on infrastructure and schools 
are likely to be minimal, and these will be addressed through existing impact tax payments.  
 
There is no economic basis to assume that only a small number of multiplexes would be built. In fact, developers’ profit motive would drive 
them to bid for nearly every older home on the market and convert them to multiplexes.  
 
Furthermore, Impact Taxes paid by developers rarely cover the additional costs of infrastructure and schools. Not surprisingly, the county is 
already constrained in fully funding schools and transportation improvements.  It is also irresponsible not to have a climate risk assessment 
and cost-estimates of needed infrastructure upgrades, given the likelihood of more extreme weather events.  
 
As noted by Glenn Orlin in his testimony to the Council on the 2024-2028 Growth & Infrastructure Policy and Bill 16-24, Impact Taxes – 
Revisions, which is also relevant to AHSI: 
 
“Over the past two decades there has been a steady diminution of this concept [of adequate public facilities]. The standards for adequacy 
have been significantly loosened, or in some cases even eliminated, often allowing developments to buy their way out of meeting the 
standards. The Growth and Infrastructure Policy is also rife with exemptions … with what is the misguided hope that by eliminating the 
adequacy requirements, desirable growth will be attracted.  The currently proposed G&I Policy would expand the number of exemptions 
and discounts. 
Within the transportation sphere, the desire to put even modest limits on traffic congestion is mostly gone …. Within the public schools 
sphere, since 2020 there are no longer any limits on overcrowding.  Development is allowed to proceed by paying an impact tax 
surcharge—Utilization Payments—which together are far from enough to fund a new school or addition that would provide adequate 
capacity.” 
 
I believe that the discussion on rezoning has put the cart before the horse. Re-zoning should follow from the master plan process. However, 
AHSI undoes most of the master plans around the county, and yet it is the master plan process that affords an opportunity for residents to 
weigh in and for careful review of impacts on neighborhoods and infrastructure. 
 
In the spirit of finding a constructive way forward, I would suggest the following course of action by the Council: 
1. Request the Planning Department to prepare a report on the actual projected gap in supply of “middle housing” – i.e., how many 
such units (including townhomes and small apartment blocks) are being built through existing master plans relative to COG’s 2030 
projections of job growth at the relevant income levels – and an assessment of the barriers to supply in the current pipeline. 
2. The Council should prioritize policies to increase the supply of townhomes, duplexes, triplexes, quadplexes and small apartment 
blocks in redevelopments and greenfield sites, through the master planning process. A particular area of attention should be White Flint, 
given its size, central location and access to Metro. 

























The ECA asks that the County Council pause consideration of AHS and its recommendations in their current form. We need a plan that will 
address housing needs in a manner that prioritizes the greatest need, housing affordable to those of low to moderate income, and that 
does not disrupt and damage established neighborhoods within the County. 
 
The ECA recognizes that there are housing needs in our County that must be addressed. Those housing needs are concentrated among 
County residents of low to moderate income who cannot afford market rate housing. Under the Housing Targets established by the 
Metropolitan Washington Council of Governments (COG), targets accepted by the County Council, at least 75% of the new units produced 
to 2030 need to be affordable to households of low to moderate income. 
 
AHS does not address the housing needs of Montgomery County. Its proposals would not produce and are not intended to produce 
affordable housing. AHS is designed to produce market rate housing, which in many areas would be more expensive to buyers than existing 
properties available in the market. (See, for example, the three new townhouses on the market at 6960, 6970, and 6980 West Avenue in 
Chevy Chase. They were recently built on a property at the corner of Walsh Street and West Avenue that was purchased for $1.6M with a 
single-family home that was torn down. The townhouses at 6960 and 6970 are offered for sale at $3,299,000 each, and that at 6980 is 
offered at $3,475,000.) 
 
The AHS recommendations are complex and far-reaching. AHS is a sweeping proposal to upzone approximately 82% of Montgomery 
County’s residential land for greater density, affecting substantially all County land within the Beltway and much outside. However, Planning 
has not provided the data or analysis to support the asserted need for rezoning. The County Executive has stated publicly that there is 
sufficient land with residential zoning and a pipeline of residential real estate approvals capable of meeting all projected housing needs, 
without upzoning. The broad upzoning contemplated by AHS is neither necessary or advisable. AHS is 
poorly conceived, misdirected, and is likely to result in unintended harm to many of the residential areas of the County.   
 
There are significant questions about the reliability of the data that has been provided from time to time on housing needs, targets for new 
housing, and populations to be served, as well as how much housing has been built in recent years. There are also significant questions 
about the availability of land currently zoned for new housing and about units in the pipeline that have not moved forward. These 
discrepancies and questions about the data must be resolved before solutions can be found. Before moving forward to propose any 
changes, the Council should direct that Planning, at a minimum, provide to the Council and to the public data and analyses quantifying (i) 
the extent, if any, of a shortage of housing in the County (including at market prices); (ii) how much land in the County is available for 
residential development under current zoning; and (iii) if there is a shortage of housing at market price points, why that shortage cannot be 
met by residential construction on land now zoned for it. 
 
The rezoning in AHS would likely result in negative consequences to many of the County’s neighborhoods. Where rezoning is proposed, the 
Council must develop and deliver analyses and tools to limit negative consequences such as loss of mature tree canopy; increases in 
impermeable surfaces and stormwater runoff; waivers and/or relaxation of stormwater management rules; increases in traffic congestion; 
loss of naturally occurring affordable housing; and potential increases in investor-owned housing. The Council must also address 



neighborhood issues such as narrow streets which may hamper or even block emergency vehicle access, as well as aging utilities 
infrastructure and the like, especially in older neighborhoods like ours. Among other things, Montgomery County’s Growth and 
Infrastructure Policy has not been sufficiently effective at identifying school and other growth-related infrastructure needs, and a growing 
number of County exemptions and state budget deficits have put the financing of infrastructure associated with growth at continuing risk. 
The Council needs also to provide a fiscal impact analysis of any proposal, including the costs of infrastructure, school construction, 
streetscaping, parking, road construction and maintenance, sidewalks, stormwater drainage and other costs resulting from any proposed 
zoning revisions, as well as how the costs would be financed. 
 
AHS as presented by the Planning Board does not consider other planning efforts that will affect our neighborhood and others. Planning is 
separately proposing to recommend removing the density cap on development in Downtown Bethesda through a Minor Master Plan 
Amendment to the Bethesda Downtown Plan. In addition, we understand that a new Master Plan is expected for Friendship Heights. The 
cumulative effects of AHS and these other contemplated changes have not been considered, and must be considered before any zoning 
changes to nearby neighborhoods like ours are proposed. 
 
The Planning Board has proposed implementing AHS as a county-wide Zoning Text Amendment (ZTA) outside the Master Plan process, 
minimizing residents’ participation and opportunity to be heard. The County Council and Planning Board need to follow the Master Plan 
processes for all zoning changes of the type presented in AHS, and to maximize community review and feedback. Council and Planning 
need to ensure that every affected homeowner in Montgomery County is timely notified of public hearings on any proposal to change the 
legal classification of his or her property, the specifics of the proposed rezoning, and the specifics of any additional related rezonings. Any 
future residential zoning changes should be implemented through the Master plan process after meaningful engagement and consultation 
with residents. 
 
The ECA asks the County Council to direct the Planning Board and other appropriate departments, working together, to refocus efforts on a 
comprehensive plan to identify and address the County’s unmet housing needs, populations needing County assistance to obtain affordable 
housing, a study with conclusions on the market and why the large number of approved units in the pipeline are not moving forward, and 
to consider a comprehensive range of approaches to increase the supply of housing to low and moderate income residents. 
 
As noted above, Montgomery County needs a plan that will address housing needs in a manner that prioritizes the greatest need, housing 
affordable to those of low and moderate income, and that does not disrupt and damage established neighborhoods within the County. AHS 
is not that plan. 
 
Sincerely, 
David Barnes 
ECA President 























 
- We do not have a robust, reliable, frequent and affordable mass transit system. 
 
- Expectations that people will give up cars are not supported in local research COG's  
 
-Population projections when considered in light of Planning's 2023 Travel Monitoring Report (https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-
content/uploads/2023/11/2023TravelMonitoringReport.pdf) suggest that a predicted 20% population increase could more than offset the 
decline in car travel as a result of the pandemic. 
 
- This report also shows a decline in bicycle travel. 
 
- It also shows that in every instance it takes longer to travel by public transit than by automobile. 
 
- The report relies on data from 2022 at the latest, when commuting was still reduced due to Covid. An update is needed: the pandemic 
threat is diminished and there are increasing calls for people to return to the office. 
AHSI is unfair to current residents. 
 
- The Residential Capacity Analysis in 2020 (https://montgomeryplanning.org/planning/housing/ 
residential-development-capacity-analysis/#_ftn1) suggests that because various market factors are holding back market rate developers, 
our planners and the Planning Board have decided it is acceptable to burden older established communities and their residents with 
additional housing that the market is not providing. 
 
- The proposed developer incentives and waivers will increase the tax burden on existing residents to pay for the infrastructure necessary to 
increase capacity for new residents. 
 
- The burden on unincorporated communities, which often have smaller lots and narrower streets, will be exacerbated if municipalities and 
homeowners' associations are exempted from meeting any additional housing requirements or protected against specific zoning changes. 
 
- It is unclear what AHSI will do to existing master plans. Current residents invested in their neighborhoods because of expectations created 
by master plans. 
 
- It is unclear how, and even whether, the master planning process will be used in the future and whether there is a meaningful role for 
public input. 
Officials and planners are sending contradictory messages regarding the need for AHSI. 
 



- We have been told by council members, planning commissioners and staff that the proposed changes need to be made now, on a large 
scale, countywide, to meet potential housing needs. 
 
- We have also been told change will be incremental. 
 
- These contradictions highlight the imperative to make any zoning changes through master plans. Without master and sector planning, 
implementation of the changes will be haphazard and unfair, as reflected, for example, in data showing that theBethesda/Chevy Chase area 
already has 28 ongoing projects slated to deliver 6,978 units (including 942 MPDUs) in the next several years, which exceeds the target of 
3,425 units. (https://www.townofchevychase.org/ 
DocumentCenter/View/4547/TOCC-Testimony-AHSI-3-21-2024) 
The effort to "sell" AHSI has included questionable claims and assumptions and omits RE/SJ issues. 
 
- Planners claim that height, lot coverage, and setbacks will remain the same as for single family houses. This has not been the case with 
other housing changes, notably ADUs. 
 
- Planning's Missing Middle Housing Market Study (https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/ 
uploads/2021/03/Missing-Middle-Market-Study_03-04-2021_Staff-Report.pdf) pages 2-5 lists among obstacles to missing middle that "The  
existing R60 zoning/development standards do not physically accommodate Missing Middle housing, even a duplex. Lot coverage, height 
limits, and setbacks were the most common items mentioned in relation to challenges with development standards.” 
 
- AHSI assumes that developers will choose to build so-called attainable housing but the Missing Middle Market Study raises questions 
about how attainable multiplexes would be. 
(https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Missing-Middle-MarketStudy_03-04-2021_Staff-Report.pdf, see page 12.) 
 
- Despite the OLO report (https://www.scribd.com/document/558161463/OLO-RESJ-Review-ofThrive-2-9-22-Revised) and the outside 
consultant's findings on racial equity and social justice in Thrive Montgomery 2050, there is nothing in AHSI regarding displacement and 
gentrification, which are far more likely to affect lower income and Brown and Black communities. 
 
- Population and behavior projections become less reliable as they reach further into the future. AHSI also seems to include an implicit 
assumption that demand for single-family housing will diminish. A one-size-fits-all plan such as AHSI must include defined metrics and time 
periods for review and adjustment. 
 
- The developer of three $3,650,00 townhouses at 4500 Walsh Street in downtown Bethesda chose not to take advantage of a change in 
zoning from R-60 to CRT 0.5 C 0.25 R 0.5 H 70. The CRT zoning would have allowed him to build a 70' tall apartment/condo building, and if 
he 
provided at least 17.6% MPDUs he could have had another floor or two including more market rate apartments.  



 
 - Despite approved development applications already in Bethesda since adoption of the 2017 Bethesda Downtown Plan approaching the 
soft cap of 30.4 million square feet, amenities and infrastructure in the plan have not kept pace. With AHSI, Planning's claim that 
development provides funding for needed infrastructure and amenities in the County is ludicrous, especially as the Planning Board 
proposes more incentives including reductions and waivers in taxes and fees. 
 
The Council must look at related planning efforts. For example: 
 
- Planning is proposing to remove the density cap on development in Bethesda via a minor master plan amendment - despite the fact that, 
as noted above, none of the parks or amenities (for example, a recreation center) the plan calls for have been delivered. (Planning's 
recommendation to remove the cap will be published on Thursday, October 17, 2024.) 
 
- A new master plan is in the works for Friendship Heights. 
 
- The cumulative effect of AHSI, removal of the density cap in the Bethesda Downtown Plan, and adding density to Friendship Heights will 
make Wisconsin Avenue/355 unnavigable and living conditions around it difficult for every resident, visitor, and employee in the area. AHSI 
would continue Planning's effort to reduce public input. 
 
- The first draft of Thrive included specific language to drastically reduce public input, the first clear effort to do so. AHSI's proposal to allow 
more by-right development and administrative approvals as Thrive is implemented reduces public input. 
 
- AHSI does not adequately address when, where, or how neighbors can raise concerns about development that is problematic. For 
example: drainage issues that affect neighboring properties, onsite parking for multiple cars within side and rear setbacks that reduce tree 
canopy 
and create air and noise pollution for neighbors. There is a lack of clarity about the process going forward. 
 
- The Planning, Housing, and Parks Committee has not made public its schedule or process for moving forward with AHSI. 
 
- The Council needs to consider the accuracy of the underlying data and projections made by Planning, and determine what additional 
studies Council staff  or Planning or outside experts must do. Reassurances from Planning without data are meaningless 
(https://montgomeryplanning.org/planning/housing/attainable-housing-strategies-initiative/attainablehousing-strategies-what-were-
hearing/). 
 
- The necessary studies must be integrated into any housing proposal. AHSI is the wrong program for our County. MoCo needs a realistic, 
transparent housing plan, supported by data and impact analysis. AHSI is not that. 





We strongly encourage the County Council to direct the Planning Board to revisit a number of the AHSI’s proposals and develop practical, 
evidence-based solutions that will enhance communities, protect the environment, and promote Montgomery County’s economic growth. 
Montgomery County can—and must—do better than the current AHSI recommendations.     
 
Market-rate housing is not “attainable.” Housing currently available in many parts of the County at market-rates is not attainable for lower- 
and middle-income buyers. The AHSI will not change that.  A flawed premise at the core of the AHSI recommendations is that the new 
market-rate housing generated from these zoning changes will cost materially less than a single-family home at the same location.  That is 
dubious at best.  We are aware of no evidence that supports the Planning Board’s assumption that new housing units in the County will cost 
less than existing units, particularly in already-expensive parts of the County. Under the AHSI, a developer replacing a $1+ million property 
with multiple units on the same lot has no opportunity or incentive to create genuinely attainable or affordable housing.  Simply building 
multiple units without financial support for potential homebuyers or incentives to developers to price it so middle-income buyers can 
afford the units will lead to more out-of-reach pricing. There is no data to show that in our area, prices would come down to levels 
commensurate with moderate income buyers. 
 
This is not conjecture.  In 2022, a developer purchased a single-family home at 6960 West Avenue, just outside the boundary of the Town of 
Chevy Chase, for $1.6 million. The developer demolished the original bungalow, and in its stead, there are now three, side-by-side 3,650 sq. 
ft. townhouses, two priced at $3.299 million and the other at $3.475 million – collectively more than six times the price of the original 
home and far more expensive than most homes in the adjacent Town of Chevy Chase. These townhouses are selling for “market” rates – or 
at least market rates for elevator-equipped, luxury housing. Nothing in the AHSI prevents developers from maximizing profit in a similar 
manner. It is not just predicable that, as currently drafted, the AHSI will create a glut of extremely expensive new housing in the down-
County area; it is all but guaranteed. This does nothing to address the need for attainable and affordable housing in Montgomery County. 
 
A one-mile transit walkshed is unrealistic. The AHSI would do-away with single family residential housing in all “priority housing” districts 
within a certain distance of transit stations.  Using a one-mile walkshed to determine “priority housing” districts does not align with locally 
or nationally recognized standards for transit walksheds.  Both the U.S. Department of Transportation’s and the Metropolitan Washington 
Council of Government’s standard is about 10 minutes of walking, which translates to a ¼ to ½ mile radius from transit stations.  It is simply 
not correct that large numbers of residents will regularly walk a mile to take public transportation, and designing a zoning system on such a 
flawed premise seems arbitrary and is bound to fail.   
 
As to Section 3 in particular, the Planning Board’s own Pedestrian Level of Comfort Map designates the 1-mile walk from Section 3 to the 
future Purple Line station as primarily “undesirable” – or even “uncomfortable” – and would require improvements for people to feel safe 
walking that corridor. People will not walk, even a reasonable distance, if it is not considered pedestrian-friendly.  
 
The AHSI reduces parking requirements in priority housing districts without taking the realities of our neighborhoods into account. 
Certainly, AHSI does not reflect the reality of parking needs in Section 3. Section 3 is one of the most densely populated municipalities in 
Maryland.  Our municipality is 1/10 of a square mile, has 282 single family homes, and narrow 16’ wide streets, with on-street parking on 



only one side of the street.  There are 586 cars currently registered to Section 3 residents. While our residents value the walkability of our 
neighborhood – including neighborhood institutions like Brookville Market, and Brookville Pharmacy, as well as newer amenities like a 
weekly farmer’s market – a realistic mix of transportation options is important to our residents. This is especially true for families with 
young children – who make up the vast majority of those moving into Section 3 in any given year – and for our many senior, long-time 
residents. There is no on-street parking on Connecticut Avenue, and adding multifamily housing without adequate parking will strain the 
already limited parking options in Section 3. 
 
Section 3 strongly urges the County Council to redraw the priority housing district lines based on a ½ mile walkshed. It is a common-sense, 
data-driven measure that more accurately reflects actual behavior, and was the standard supported by Council President Andrew Friedson 
and At-Large Member Gabe Albornoz during the ADU ZTA committee discussions.  
 
Current infrastructure cannot handle the proposed upzoning.  Stormwater runoff is a serious, ongoing issue within Section 3. Stormwater is 
best managed by a combination of storm drains and careful protection of trees and open space. Section 3 is woefully deficient in storm 
drains. In Section 3, there are no storm drains on Connecticut Ave. This is where the AHSI envisions a priority housing district with higher 
densities—up to 19-unit apartment buildings. The lot coverage percentages quoted throughout the AHSI’s final report fail to note that the 
impervious driveways and parking areas are not included in that figure, adding to the stormwater management problems with which we 
are already forced to deal. 
 
Montgomery County manages Section 3’s current, rudimentary storm drain system and our efforts to improve stormwater management 
have been stymied for years. Recognizing that the County has insufficient funding to build new storm drains, Section 3 has embarked on a 
plan to design and build a storm drain on several streets where residents are experiencing flooding in their yards. However, WSSC has 
recently denied our request to build new storm drains because it maintains that any construction in the street would endanger the existing 
1918 sewer line and 1921 waterlines. How is this antique system expected to handle the increased numbers of residents envisioned by the 
AHSI? We are not the only community with insufficient infrastructure to meet higher densities. This again points to the need to use the 
County master plan process to identify appropriate areas for increased density instead of a the one-size-fits-all approach of the AHSI.  
 
Consider alternative approaches to increase genuinely-attainable housing. Before changing zoning laws for 82% of county residents, the 
County Council should look to alternatives:  
 
• Set aside attainable and affordable housing in developments on County land. The Council should direct the Planning Board to 
examine all County-owned land and, where feasible, mandate that a percentage of any new development be devoted to affordable and 
mid-market/attainable housing.  
 
• Evaluate the feasibility of converting vacant schools into housing. County-owned schools vacant for a number of years could be 
evaluated to be converted into housing.  
 



















































 
1) If I understand the proposal correctly, it would relieve developers of a number of zoning restrictions that are now in place which would 
create a chaotic array of development in the affected areas and put the quality of our neighborhoods at risk. 
 
2) The affected areas are now vibrant, friendly, and collegial neighborhoods of homeowners. The proposal would weaken these bonds by 
imposing nonresident-owned rental properties into the mix. Moreover, the owners of such multi-unit properties would have no personal 
connections to the neighborhoods. 
 
3) Ironically, and paradoxically, in our neighborhood - North Chevy Chase - the County in just the last two years approved the demolition of 
more than 200 garden apartments and (still to be done) town houses that are or were solid brick construction, quite attractive, with ample 
off-street parking and open green spaces. Importantly, these 200+ units were already AFFORDABLE units, and are in the process of being 
replaced by a smaller number of luxury town houses that will sell for $1.5 million, $2 million or more and will be unaffordable. So, the 
County has allowed the destruction of 200 affordable units and the Planning Department now is proposing the potential destruction of 
single-family homes in a vital and vibrant neighborhood in order to build 200 additional dwelling units. What the Department hopes to add 
with one hand it has already taken away with the other hand. 
 
4) Even the County Executive, Mark Elrich, who is a strong supporter of affordable housing, has acknowledged that the Planning 
Department's proposal is overreaching and unnecessary. As Mr. Elrich notes, there is ample, open land available to accommodate 
constructing affordable housing near public transportation or other amenities and no need to impinge upon neighborhoods of existing, 
single-family homes. Again, in our own neighborhood, North Chevy Chase, there is a large tract of land that the County already owns and 
which is partly developed - the sight of the Chevy Chase Library on Connecticut Avenue. This land could accommodate a few hundred 
apartments within walking distance of a new Purple Line station at Chevy Chase Lake, and could include a vital amenity - a reconstructed 
public library on the lower floors of one of the buildings. 
 
For these reasons and others, I strongly oppose the Planning Department's Attainable Housing Strategies Initiative. Its possible benefits 
would pale in magnitude to the costs and damages it would wreak on our neighborhoods. 
 
Sincerely, 
Matthew Gelfand  
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I live in the Brookdale neighborhood of Friendship Heights and want to register my strong opposition to the so-called Attainable Housing 

Strategy and broad-brush efforts to do away with single family zoning. 

1400 multifamily housing units are currently under construction or planned for delivery in this neighborhood within the next several years. 

Five blocks down River Road hundreds of town homes and apartments are under construction at Westbard. 

I am not opposed to this development. 

What does concern me is the flawed rationale underlying Priority Housing Districts that assumes Metro is the answer to the transit needs 
of ever-denser settlement. Studies indicate trips increasingly take place between "activity centers," not suburbs to downtown & back, for 
which Metro was largely conceived over 50 years ago. Incoming residents who will occupy these new developments will have cars, and 

they will cause congestion absent far more aggressive public transit development than anything I've seen contemplated. 

Allowing multiplexes in Brookdale's narrow streets, which were designed for single family homes, would compound those issues 

exponentially. 
I strongly urge the Council to reject, or substantially revise, the proposals under consideration. Let's leverage our infill opportunities where 
they make sense - including office conversions -- and let's be much more aggressive about developing the world class transit required as a 

foundation for growth. 

In closing, I would note that the smart growth movement was built in part on the notion that the opinions of those living in neighborhoods 
impacted by planning decisions mattered. Sadly, those claiming the mantle of that movement now appear to have reverted to the "we 

know best, get out of the way" approach that characterized a previous generation of urban planners. 

Ironically, while many of those groups claim to speak for working class communities, in Thrive 2050 (on which these proposals are based) 

the voice of the latter came through most authentically in the following statement: The plight of the working class (sic) and many BIPOC 

people we talked to felt that the needs of working-class families were not considered in the planning themes of Thrive." 

The current Attainable Housing Strategy is not the answer. Jane Jacobs once said "As in all Utopias, the right to have plans of any 

significance belonged only to the planners in charge." I hope the Council will ensure that we don't go down that road again. Thank you. 

Julie lees - Silver Spring, 20910 



I am writing to express my opposition to the Attainable Housing Strategies Initiative currently under review as the basis for a potential 
zoning text amendment. 
 
I live in North Woodside, an inside-the-beltway neighborhood with Craftsmen bungalows, narrow streets, undersized lots, and a below 
average tree canopy.   We would be a Priority Housing District.  A neighborhood street, Columbia Blvd., falls within 500 feet of the Georgia 
Avenue Growth Corridor, so developers could replace existing homes with apartment buildings.  The rest of the neighborhood would be 
eligible for quadplexes under the Small Scale guidelines. 
 
Our neighborhood includes attainable smaller homes.  AHSI would allow developers to buy them and replace them with more expensive 
units in multi-family dwellings, possibly with absentee landlords with uncertain commitment to upkeep and the community.  The yet-to-be-
developed Planning Book would likely not be legally enforceable and would not reflect the architectural style of our community.    
 
AHSI greatly increases the power of developers by allowing them to increase density by right on R60 lots, while imposing limited 
requirements regarding the design of the new structures. This leaves existing neighborhoods with few tools to protect tree canopy, manage 
parking and water runoff.  The result will be large structures with either one or two driveways leading to parking lots in rear yards, 
decimating the tree canopy.  Also, Planning Board members and staff recommend reduced parking requirements, counter to current market 
demand and real-life family requirements.  North Woodside’s streets are narrow and heavily parked already. 
  
The Council is considering reducing the developer’s tax through the Growth and Infrastructure Policy.  Combined with AHSI, this would 
increase density while reducing infrastructure funding.  
Our downcounty area has ample potential housing in the pipeline.  Lyttonsville’s Sector Plan increases permitted single family homes and 
townhouses from 499 to 1,334 and permitted multifamily units increases from 2,864 to 5,577.  At the Forest Glen metro site, 2,186 units 
are approved.  Our area cannot handle ever-increasing density. 
 
Given the price of lots in our area, developers are far more likely to build expensive new duplexes or triplexes than “attainable” alternatives 
that will meet the county’s goal of making communities more equitable and more inclusive.  
 
 This policy extracts nothing from developers, does not address fundamental questions from residents regarding parking, environmental 
impact and lacks incentives for affordable or attainable housing.  Please vote no. 
 
 
 
 
 










